Access Plans Inc Form PREM14C May 03, 2012 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14C

(Rule 14c-101)

Information Statement Pursuant to Section 14(c) of

the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Check the appropriate box:

- x Preliminary Information Statement
- Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14c-5(d)(2))
- " Definitive Information Statement

Access Plans, Inc.

(Name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):

- " No fee required
- x Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14c-5(g) and 0-11
 - (1) Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies: Common Stock, par value \$0.0001 per share, of Access Plans, Inc. (Common Stock)
 - (2) Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies: 21,804,088 shares of Common Stock, which consist of: (i) 19,927,204 shares of Common Stock issued and outstanding as of February 23, 2012 and (ii) 1,876,884 shares of Common Stock underlying outstanding options to purchase shares of Common Stock with exercise prices below \$3.30 as of February 23, 2012.

Edgar Filing: Access Plans Inc - Form PREM14C

(3)	Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined): The maximum aggregate value of the transaction is \$70,102,000. The filing fee was determined by multiplying \$70,102,000 by 0.00011460.
(4)	Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction: \$70,102,000
(5)	Total fee paid: \$8,034
	previously paid with preliminary materials. ck box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee
	paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the form or schedule and the date of its filing.
(1)	Amount Previously Paid:
(2)	Firm, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:
(3)	Filing Party: Access Plans, Inc.
(4)	Date Filed:
	(4) (5) Checwas (1) (3)

Edgar Filing: Access Plans Inc - Form PREM14C

ACCESS PLANS, INC.

900 36th Avenue, N.W., Suite 105

Norman, Oklahoma 73072

INFORMATION STATEMENT

This Information Statement is furnished by Access Plans, Inc. (<u>Access Plans</u>) to its shareholders as a result of action taken by written consent by holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of common stock of Access Plans. This Information Statement is being sent in lieu of a special meeting of the shareholders of Access Plans.

Access Plans and Affinity Insurance Services, Inc. (<u>Affinity</u>), a subsidiary of Aon Corporation, have entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of February 24, 2012 (the <u>Merger Agreement</u>), pursuant to which, subject to the terms and conditions of the Merger Agreement, Atlas Acquisition Corp., a wholly-owned subsidiary of Affinity (<u>Merger Sub</u>), will be merged with and into Access Plans, with Access Plans continuing as the surviving corporation. We refer to such transaction as the <u>Merger</u>. Immediately following the Merger, Access Plans shareholders will not own any shares of Affinity or Merger Sub, and such shares will be converted into the right to receive the <u>Per Share Merger Consideration</u> (as defined in the Merger Agreement and described in this Information Statement). The Merger Agreement and the Merger are described in more detail in this Information Statement.

At a meeting of the board of directors of Access Plans (the <u>Board</u>) held on February 20, 2012, the Board unanimously approved the Merger Agreement and recommended that the shareholders of Access Plans approve and adopt the Merger Agreement and the Merger. Also on February 20, 2012, Access Plans independent financial advisor, Southwest Securities, Inc., rendered its opinion to the Board that, as of such date and based upon and subject to the qualifications, limitations and assumptions set forth in the opinion, the Per Share Merger Consideration to be paid to the shareholders of Access Plans pursuant to the Merger Agreement is fair, from a financial point of view, to such shareholders. On February 24, 2012, the Board unanimously reaffirmed its approval of the Merger Agreement and the Merger, and Access Plans entered into the Merger Agreement.

As permitted by Access Plans certificate of incorporation and bylaws and by Section 1073 of the Oklahoma General Corporation Act, on February 25 and February 26, 2012, shareholders of Access Plans who collectively own approximately 54.9% of the issued and outstanding shares of common stock executed written consents approving and adopting the Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated in the Merger Agreement, including the Merger. Consequently, except as required by law, further Access Plans shareholder vote or approval will not be required to complete the Merger pursuant to the Merger Agreement.

ACCORDINGLY, WE ARE NOT ASKING YOU FOR A PROXY AND

YOU ARE REQUESTED NOT TO SEND US A PROXY. THE MERGER AGREEMENT HAS

ALREADY BEEN APPROVED BY SHAREHOLDERS.

Shareholders who have not consented to the transaction are entitled to appraisal rights under Oklahoma law by following the requirements specified in Section 1091 of the Oklahoma General Corporation Act, as described herein. This Information Statement constitutes notice to you of the availability of appraisal rights.

This Information Statement is being sent to the Access Plans shareholders of record at the close of business on February 26, 2012. This Information Statement is dated , 2012, and is being mailed to Access Plans shareholders on or about , 2012. This Information Statement is the notice required by Section 1073 of the Oklahoma General Corporation Act.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
<u>SUMMARY</u>	1
<u>Information About the Companies</u>	1
<u>The Merger</u>	2
Merger Consideration	2
<u>Special Dividend</u>	2
Treatment of Stock Options	2
Recommendation of the Board and Its Reasons for the Merger	2
Opinion of Financial Advisor	3
Shareholder Action by Written Consent in Lieu of Meeting	3
Shareholder Appraisal Rights	3
Conditions to Completion of the Merger	3
Regulatory Approvals	4
No Solicitation by Access Plans	4
Termination of the Merger Agreement	4
Termination Fee and Expenses	5
Material United States Federal Income Tax Consequences	5
Access Plans Common Stock	5
OUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE MERGER AGREEMENT AND MERGER	6
RISK FACTORS	8
CAUTIONARY STATEMENT CONCERNING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	10
INFORMATION ABOUT THE COMPANIES	11
SHAREHOLDER CONSENTS	12
Record Date: Outstanding Shares	12
Shareholder Action by Written Consent in Lieu of Meeting	12
THE MERGER	13
General	13
Background of the Merger	13
Recommendation of the Board and Its Reasons for the Merger	23
Opinion of Financial Advisor	25
Regulatory Approvals	33
Material United States Federal Income Tax Consequences	33
Appraisal Rights	36
Cessation of Quotation and Deregistration of Access Plans Common Stock	39
Interests of Access Plans Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger	39
Treatment of Stock Options	40
Indemnification of Access Plans Officers and Directors	41
THE MERGER AGREEMENT	42
Structure and Completion of the Merger	42
Merger Consideration	42
Special Dividend	43
Illustrative Calculation	43
Treatment of Stock Options	44
Manner and Procedure for Tendering Shares	45
Termination of Exchange Fund	45
No Liability	45
Appraisal Rights	45
Conditions to Completion of the Merger	46
Definition of Material Adverse Effect, Subsidiary and Knowledge	47
Non-Solicitation of Acquisition Proposals	48
	10

Edgar Filing: Access Plans Inc - Form PREM14C

Table of Contents

	Page
Amendment and Supplement of Information Statement	49
Shareholder Approval and Adoption of the Merger Agreement	49
Efforts to Complete the Merger	49
Restrictions on Conduct of Business Pending the Merger	50
Other Covenants and Agreements	52
Shareholders Representative	53
Termination of the Merger Agreement	54
Effect of Termination	55
Representations and Warranties	55
Expenses	56
Governing Law; Jurisdiction; Specific Enforcement	57
Amendments, Extensions and Waivers	57
SALE OF AMERICA S HEALTH CARE/RX PLAN AGENCY, INC.	58
FINANCIAL FORECASTS	59
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT	61
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	63
<u>Experts</u>	63
Where You Can Find More Information	63
HOUSEHOLDING INFORMATION	63
ANNUAL REPORT ON FORM 10-K	64
Annex A Agreement and Plan of Merger	A-1
Annex B Opinion of Southwest Securities, Inc.	B-1
Annex C Section 1091 of the Oklahoma General Corporation Act	C-1

ii

SUMMARY

The following is a summary that highlights information contained in this Information Statement. This summary may not contain all of the information that may be important to you. For a more complete description of the Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, including the Merger, we encourage you to read carefully this entire Information Statement, including the attached Annexes. In addition, we encourage you to read the information accompanying this Information Statement, which includes important business and financial information about Access Plans that has been filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the <u>SEC</u>).

Information About the Companies (see page 11)

Access Plans, Inc. (Access Plans)

Access Plans is a leading provider of consumer membership plans and healthcare savings membership plans. For Access Plans membership plan products, through working with its wholesale and retail clients, Access Plans designs and builds membership plans that contain its benefits and benefits aggregated from Access Plans vendors that appeal to Access Plans clients customers.

Affinity Insurance Services, Inc. (Affinity)

Affinity combines the specialized knowledge of affinity program management with the extensive resources of a global company to help clients achieve their goals. With an innovative approach to program strategy, from the design of products and services to the delivery of the marketing message, Affinity offers full-service capabilities; technical expertise and industry knowledge to deliver value to clients.

Affinity is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Aon Corporation (<u>Ao</u>n). Aon provides risk management services, insurance and reinsurance brokerage, and human resources solutions and outsourcing services, delivering distinctive client value via innovative and effective risk management and workforce productivity solutions. Aon has approximately 62,000 employees and conducts its operations through various subsidiaries. Aon serves clients through the following operating segments:

Risk Solutions acts as an advisor and insurance and reinsurance broker, helping clients manage their risks via consultation, as well as negotiation and placement of insurance risk with insurance carriers through Aon s global distribution network.

HR Solutions partners with organizations to solve their most complex benefits, talent and related financial challenges, and improve business performance by designing, implementing, communicating and administering a wide range of human capital, retirement, investment management, health care, compensation and talent management strategies.

Aon s clients are globally diversified and include all segments of the economy (individuals through personal lines, mid-market companies and large globally companies) and every industry in the economy in over 120 countries globally.

Aon common stock is traded on the NYSE under the symbol AON.

Atlas Acquisition Corp. (Merger Sub)

Atlas Acquisition Corp. is a direct, wholly-owned subsidiary of Affinity and was formed solely for the purpose of consummating the Merger. Merger Sub has not carried on any activities to date, except for activities incidental to its formation and activities undertaken in connection with the Merger.

1

The Merger (see page 13)

Affinity has agreed to acquire Access Plans under the terms and conditions set forth in the Merger Agreement, which we describe in this Information Statement. Pursuant to the Merger Agreement, at the effective time, Merger Sub will merge with and into Access Plans, with Access Plans continuing as the surviving corporation and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Affinity. We have attached the Merger Agreement as Annex A to this Information Statement. We encourage you to carefully read the Merger Agreement in its entirety.

Merger Consideration (see page 42)

The Merger Agreement provides that, at the effective time of the Merger, each share of Access Plans common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time (other than treasury shares of Access Plans, shares of Access Plans common stock held by Affinity or any of Access Plans or Affinity s wholly-owned subsidiaries and shares of Access Plans with respect to which appraisal rights are validly exercised) will be converted into the right to receive an amount of cash as described under The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration beginning on page 42. We refer to the amount of cash to be received for each share of Access Plans common stock as the Per Share Merger Consideration.

The Per Share Merger Consideration is subject to downward adjustment as described under The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration Per Share Merger Consideration beginning on page 42.

Special Dividend (see page 43)

Prior to the closing of the Merger, subject to certain conditions specified in the Merger Agreement, Access Plans may declare a one-time cash dividend of up to \$0.10 per share of Access Plans common stock then outstanding payable to Access Plans shareholders immediately prior to the closing.

Treatment of Stock Options (see page 40)

In connection with the Merger, all outstanding in-the-money options (those stock options exercisable for the purchase of Access Plans common stock having an exercise price less than the Per Share Merger Consideration) will be cancelled immediately prior to the effective time of the Merger and will be converted at the effective time into the right to receive the Per Share Merger Consideration reduced by the respective exercise prices of those options. All outstanding out-of-the-money options (those stock options exercisable for the purchase of Access Plans common stock having an exercise price equal to or greater than the Per Share Merger Consideration) will be cancelled immediately prior to the effective time and no consideration will be exchanged therefor.

Recommendation of the Board and Its Reasons for the Merger (see page 23)

After careful consideration, on February 20, 2012, the Board unanimously approved the Merger Agreement and approved the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, including the Merger, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Merger Agreement. The Board unanimously recommended that Access Plans shareholders approve and adopt the Merger Agreement. On February 24, 2012, prior to execution of the Merger Agreement, the Board unanimously reaffirmed its approval of the Merger Agreement and the Merger.

For the factors considered by the Board in reaching its decision to approve the Merger Agreement and approve the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, including the Merger, as well as the Board s reasons for, and certain risks related to, the Merger, see The Merger Recommendation of the Board and Its Reasons for the Merger beginning on page 23.

Opinion of Financial Advisor (see page 25)

Southwest Securities, Inc., which we refer to as <u>Southwest Securities</u>, delivered its written opinion to the Board that, as of February 20, 2012, and based upon and subject to the qualifications, limitations and assumptions set forth therein, the \$3.30 per share of common stock in cash to be paid to the holders of the common stock pursuant to the Merger Agreement was fair, from a financial point of view, to such holders.

The full text of the written opinion of Southwest Securities, dated February 20, 2012, which sets forth assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and limitations on the review undertaken in connection with the opinion, is attached as <u>Annex B</u>. Southwest Securities provided its opinion for the information and assistance of the Board in connection with its consideration of the Merger. For a further discussion of Southwest Securities opinion, see The Merger Opinion of Financial Advisor, beginning on page 25.

Shareholder Action by Written Consent in Lieu of Meeting (see page 12)

The adoption of the Merger Agreement by Access Plans shareholders required the affirmative vote or written consent of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Access Plans common stock. On February 25 and February 26, 2012, shareholders of Access Plans who collectively own approximately 54.9% of the issued and outstanding shares of common stock executed written consents approving and adopting the Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated in the Merger Agreement, including the Merger. Consequently, except as required by law, further Access Plans shareholder vote or approval will not be required to complete the Merger pursuant to the Merger Agreement.

Shareholder Appraisal Rights (see page 36)

Under the Oklahoma General Corporation Act of the State of Oklahoma (the <u>OGC</u>A), Access Plans shareholders of record who have not delivered written consents and, accordingly, have not voted in favor of approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement will be entitled to seek appraisal rights and obtain payment in cash for the judicially determined fair value of their shares of Access Plans common stock in connection with the Merger, if the Merger is completed. This value could be more than, less than or the same as the Per Share Merger Consideration. The relevant provisions of the OGCA are included as <u>Annex C</u> to this Information Statement. We encourage you to read these provisions carefully and in their entirety. Moreover, due to the complexity of the procedures for exercising the right to seek appraisal, Access Plans shareholders who are considering exercising such rights are encouraged to seek the advice of legal counsel. Failure to strictly comply with these provisions will result in a loss of the right of appraisal. Access Plans shareholders who wish to exercise their appraisal rights and hold shares in the name of a broker or other nominee must instruct their nominees to take the steps necessary to enable them to demand appraisal for their shares.

Conditions to Completion of the Merger (see page 46)

A number of conditions to the obligations of Access Plans, Affinity and Merger Sub to complete the Merger must be satisfied before the Merger will be completed, including:

the receipt of all authorizations, consents, orders, declarations or approvals of or filings with, or terminations or expirations of waiting periods imposed by, any governmental entity, including under applicable regulatory laws, which the failure to obtain, make or occur would have the effect of making the Merger or any of the other transactions illegal or would, individually or in the aggregate, have a material adverse effect with respect to Access Plans or Affinity;

the absence of any temporary restraining order, preliminary or permanent injunction or other order issued by a court of competent jurisdiction or other legal restraint or prohibition preventing the completion of the Merger;

3

the absence of any action, suit, claim, demand, labor dispute or other litigation, legal, administrative or alternative dispute resolution proceedings or governmental, regulatory or other investigations relating to the Merger Agreement or the Merger or that would have a material adverse effect on Access Plans or Affinity;

no more than 3% of the outstanding shares of Access Plans common stock electing to exercise appraisal rights as of the completion of the Merger in accordance with the terms of the Merger Agreement;

the accuracy and correctness of representations and warranties of the other party, subject to certain materiality qualifications described in the Merger Agreement, and the receipt of a certificate from the officers of the other party to that effect; and

the other party s having performed its covenants in the Merger Agreement in all material respects at or prior to the completion of the Merger, and the receipt of a certificate from the officers of the other party to that effect.

Some of the conditions set forth in the Merger Agreement may be waived by Affinity or Access Plans, subject to the agreement of the other party in specific cases. For a more detailed discussion of these matters, see The Merger Agreement Conditions to Completion of the Merger beginning on page 46.

Regulatory Approvals (see page 33)

Affinity and Access Plans have agreed to use their reasonable best efforts to obtain all regulatory approvals required to complete the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement. Affinity and Access Plans are not aware of any material governmental approvals or actions that are required for completion of the Merger.

No Solicitation by Access Plans (see page 48)

Subject to certain exceptions, the Merger Agreement precludes Access Plans from soliciting or engaging in discussions or negotiations with a third party with respect to a proposal to acquire a significant interest in Access Plans equity or assets. Because Access Plans shareholders have approved the Merger Agreement, Access Plans is no longer permitted to solicit or engage in any such discussions or negotiations.

Termination of the Merger Agreement (see page 54)

Termination by Affinity or Access Plans

The Merger Agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the completion of the Merger by the mutual written consent of Affinity and Access Plans. Also, subject to certain qualifications and exceptions, either Affinity or Access Plans may terminate the Merger Agreement at any time prior to the completion of the Merger if:

the Merger is not completed on or before May 24, 2012; or

a governmental entity permanently enjoins or otherwise prohibits the completion of the Merger. *Termination by Access Plans*

Access Plans may terminate the Merger Agreement at any time prior to the completion of the Merger if Affinity breaches or fails to perform in any material respect any of its representations, warranties, covenants or other agreements, which breach or failure to perform would result in a failure of any of the conditions to Access Plans obligations to complete the Merger.

Termination by Affinity

Affinity may terminate the Merger Agreement at any time prior to the completion of the Merger if Access Plans breaches or fails to perform in any material respect any of its representations, warranties, covenants or other agreements, which breach or failure to perform would result in a failure of any of the conditions to Affinity s obligation to complete the Merger.

Termination Fee and Expenses (see page 54)

If the Merger Agreement is terminated, Access Plans may be required in specified circumstances to pay a termination fee of \$2.8 million to Affinity. If the Merger Agreement is terminated under certain circumstances, Access Plans may also be required to reimburse Affinity for its out-of-pocket expenses and costs incurred in connection with the Merger in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$750,000. For a more detailed discussion of these matters, see The Merger Agreement Termination of Merger Agreement beginning on page 54.

Material United States Federal Income Tax Consequences (see page 33)

Each Access Plans shareholder generally will recognize any gain and loss realized on the exchange of each share of Access Plans common stock for the Per Share Merger Consideration in an amount by which the Per Share Merger Consideration exceeds or is less than the adjusted tax basis of the share exchanged. Tax matters are complicated, and the tax consequences of the Merger to each holder of Access Plans common stock will depend on the shareholder s particular facts and circumstances. Access Plans shareholders should consult their tax advisors with respect to the federal, state, local, foreign and other tax consequences to them of the Merger.

Access Plans Common Stock

Access Plans common stock is quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board under the symbol APNC. As of February 26, 2012, there were 151 holders of record of Access Plans common stock. The table below sets forth for the periods indicated the high and low price per share (using the closing average of best bid and best ask price) of Access Plans common stock as reported on the OTC Bulletin Board. These quotations also reflect inter-dealer prices without retail mark-ups, mark-downs or commissions, and may not necessarily represent actual transactions.

	Price Per Common Stock Share	
	High	Low
Year Ending September 30, 2012		
First Quarter ended December 31, 2011	\$ 2.85	\$ 2.18
Second Quarter ended March 31, 2012	\$ 3.27	\$ 2.30
Third Quarter ending June 30, 2012 (through May 1, 2012)	\$ 3.30	\$ 3.26
Year Ended September 30, 2011:		
First Quarter ended December 31, 2010	\$ 1.20	\$ 0.81
Second Quarter ended March 31, 2011	\$ 2.20	\$ 1.03
Third Quarter ended June 30, 2011	\$ 2.45	\$ 2.00
Fourth Quarter ended September 30, 2011	\$ 2.86	\$ 2.05
Year Ended September 30, 2010:		
First Quarter ended December 31, 2009	\$ 1.18	\$ 0.75
Second Quarter ended March 31, 2010	\$ 1.22	\$ 1.00
Third Quarter ended June 30, 2010	\$ 1.25	\$ 0.83
Fourth Quarter ended September 30, 2010	\$ 0.97	\$ 0.85

On February 24, 2012, the last trading day before announcement of the execution of the Merger Agreement, Access Plans common stock closed at \$2.79 per share. On February 27, 2012, the date of the announcement of the Merger Agreement, the closing sale price of Access Plans common stock was \$3.25 per share.

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT

THE MERGER AGREEMENT AND THE MERGER

The following are some questions that you, as a shareholder of Access Plans, may have regarding the Merger Agreement and the Merger. For more detailed information about the matters discussed in these questions and answers, the remainder of this Information Statement should be read carefully because the information in this section does not provide all of the information that may be important to you with respect to the Merger Agreement and the Merger. Additional important information is also contained in the Annexes, which accompany this Information Statement.

Q: What is the proposed transaction?

A: The proposed transaction is the acquisition of Access Plans by Affinity pursuant to the Merger Agreement. Upon the terms and subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions set forth in the Merger Agreement, Merger Sub will merge with and into Access Plans, with Access Plans being the surviving corporation and becoming a wholly-owned subsidiary of Affinity.

O: What will I be entitled to receive if the transaction is completed?

A: Upon completion of the Merger, you will be entitled to receive, for each share of common stock that you own, unless you have properly exercised and not withdrawn your appraisal rights, an amount in cash, without interest, less any applicable withholding taxes, equal to the Per Share Merger Consideration. The anticipated Per Share Merger Consideration is subject to downward adjustment as set forth in the Merger Agreement, but is currently expected to be approximately \$3.30, which is \$0.51 more than the \$2.79 reported closing sale price as reported on the OTC Bulletin Board on February 24, 2012, the last trading day prior to the public announcement of the Merger Agreement.

Additionally, you may receive a contingent special cash dividend of up to \$0.10, without interest and less any applicable withholding taxes, for each share of our common stock you own on the record date of the dividend. Payment of the special dividend is contingent upon our net cash amount being at least \$15,025,000 at the time of the Merger. If we do not have enough cash on hand to pay the contingent special dividend in the amount of \$0.10 per share, we may pay a portion of that amount which would be calculated by dividing the excess, if any, of the net cash amount on hand over \$15,025,000 by the number of shares of common stock outstanding and shares underlying outstanding in-the-money stock options to determine the special dividend per share. There can be no assurance that the contingent special dividend will in fact be declared or paid.

Q: Did the Board approve and recommend the Merger Agreement?

A: Yes. The Board determined unanimously that it is in the best interests of Access Plans and its shareholders, and declared it advisable, to enter into the Merger Agreement. Accordingly, the Board approved the Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the Merger, and recommended that Access Plans shareholders adopt the Merger Agreement.

Q: Have shareholders adopted the Merger Agreement and approved the Merger?

A: Yes. Shareholders holding 11,043,017 shares of Access Plans common stock have delivered written consents adopting the Merger Agreement and approving the Merger and those shares represent 54.9% of the issued and outstanding shares of Access Plans common stock. The shareholder consents were received at the offices of Access Plans on February 25 and February 26, 2012. No further action by any shareholder is required to adopt the Merger Agreement or approve the Merger.

6

Q: Will there be a meeting of Access Plans shareholders for the purpose of approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement?

A: No. Because Access Plans shareholders holding at least a majority of the outstanding shares of common stock have approved and adopted the Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the Merger, a shareholder meeting will not be held for that purpose.

Q: Why am I receiving this Information Statement?

A: Applicable laws and securities regulations require us to provide you with notice that action has been taken by written consent, as well as other information regarding the Merger, even though your vote or consent will neither be required nor requested to authorize and adopt the Merger Agreement or complete the Merger. This Information Statement also constitutes notice to you of the availability of appraisal rights under Section 1091 of the Oklahoma General Corporation Act, and provides the notice to you required by Section 1073 of the Oklahoma General Corporation Act.

Q: Should I send in my stock certificates now?

A: No. After the Merger is completed, you will be sent a letter of transmittal with related instructions, describing how you may exchange your shares for the Per Share Merger Consideration. If your shares are held in street name by your bank, brokerage firm or other nominee, you will receive instructions from your bank, brokerage firm or other nominee as to how to effect the surrender of your street name shares in exchange for the Per Share Merger Consideration.

Q. Am I entitled to exercise appraisal rights instead of receiving the Per Share Merger Consideration?

A. Yes. As a holder of common stock, you are entitled to appraisal rights under Section 1091 of the Oklahoma General Corporation Act, a copy of which is attached to this Information Statement as <u>Annex C</u>. Appraisal rights entitle you to receive the fair value of your shares as determined by the Oklahoma courts, provided that you comply with all applicable requirements and procedures.

Q: Who can help answer my questions?

A: If you have any questions about the Merger or how to receive the merger consideration, you should contact Access Plans general counsel:

Bradley W. Denison

Access Plans, Inc.

900 36th Avenue, N.W., Suite 105

Norman, Oklahoma 73072

(405) 579-8525

7

RISK FACTORS

The Merger Agreement presents certain material risks for Access Plans and its shareholders. Access Plans shareholders will neither have a continuing interest in Access Plans nor a shareholder interest in Aon, Affinity or Merger Sub upon completion of the merger. In addition to the other information included in this information statement, including the matters addressed in Cautionary Statement Concerning Forward Looking Statements beginning on page 10, the following are risks presented by the Merger Agreement and the Merger and other transactions contemplated in the Merger Agreement. The risk factors associated with the businesses of Access Plans can be found in the Access Plans Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2011, as filed with the SEC, which accompanies this Information Statement. You should also read and consider the other information in this Information Statement.

Risks Related to the Merger Agreement

Two executive officers of Access Plans have interests in the Merger that are different from, or in addition to, the interests of Access Plans shareholders.

Two of Access Plans executive officers have financial interests in the Merger that are different from, or in addition to, their interests as Access Plans shareholders. The financial interests relate to the unvested stock option awards held by each of them, which will vest in connection with the Merger and be converted at the effective time into the right to receive the Per Share Merger Consideration, reduced by the respective exercise prices of those options.

Failure to complete the Merger could negatively impact the stock prices and future businesses and financial results of Access Plans.

If the Merger is not completed, the ongoing businesses of Access Plans may be adversely affected and Access Plans will be subject to several risks and consequences, including the following:

Access Plans may be required, under certain circumstances, to pay Affinity a termination fee of \$2.8 million under the Merger Agreement;

Access Plans may be required, under certain circumstances, to pay up to \$750,000 of certain out-of-pocket costs and expenses of Affinity relating to the Merger, whether or not the Merger is completed, including legal, accounting, financial advisor fees;

under the Merger Agreement, Access Plans is subject to certain restrictions on the conduct of its business prior to completing the Merger which may adversely affect its ability to execute certain of its business strategies; and

matters relating to the Merger have required substantial commitments of time and resources by Access Plans management, which could otherwise have been devoted to other opportunities that may have been beneficial to Access Plans.

In addition, if the Merger is not completed, Access Plans may experience negative reactions from the financial markets and from its customers and employees. Access Plans also could be subject to litigation related to any failure to complete the Merger or to enforcement proceedings commenced against Affinity or Access Plans to perform their respective obligations under the Merger Agreement. If the Merger is not completed, Access Plans cannot assure shareholders that the risks described above will not materialize and will not materially affect the business, financial results and stock price of Access Plans.

The financial forecasts included in this Information Statement involve risks, uncertainties and assumptions, many of which are beyond the control of Access Plans. As a result, they may not prove to be accurate and are not necessarily indicative of current values or future performance.

The financial forecasts of Access Plans contained in this Information Statement involve risks, uncertainties and assumptions and are not a guarantee of future performance. The future financial results of Access Plans may

8

materially differ from those expressed in the financial forecasts due to factors that are beyond Access Plans ability to control or predict. Access Plans cannot provide any assurance that Access financial forecasts will be realized or that Access Plans future financial results will not materially vary from the financial forecasts. The financial forecasts cover multiple years, and the information by its nature becomes subject to greater uncertainty with each successive year. The financial forecasts do not take into account any circumstances or events occurring after the date they were prepared.

More specifically, the financial forecasts:

necessarily make numerous assumptions, many of which are beyond the control of Access Plans and may not prove to be accurate;

do not necessarily reflect revised prospects for Access Plans businesses, changes in general business or economic conditions, or any other transaction or event that has occurred or that may occur and that was not anticipated at the time the forecasts were prepared;

are not necessarily indicative of current values or future performance, which may be significantly more favorable or less favorable than is reflected in the forecasts; and

should not be regarded as a representation that the financial forecasts will be achieved.

The financial forecasts were not prepared with a view toward public disclosure or compliance with published guidelines of the SEC or the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants for preparation and presentation of prospective financial information or applicable generally accepted accounting principles and do not reflect the effect of any proposed or other changes in applicable generally accepted accounting principles that may be made in the future. See Financial Forecasts beginning on page 59.

Some of the conditions to the Merger may be waived by Affinity or Access Plans without soliciting Access Plans shareholder approval.

Some of the conditions set forth in the Merger Agreement may be waived by Affinity or Access Plans, subject to certain limitations. See The Merger Agreement Conditions to Completion of the Merger beginning on page 46. If any conditions are waived, Affinity and Access Plans will evaluate whether amendment or supplementation of this Information Statement is warranted. If the Access Plans Board and Affinity determine that amendment or supplementation of this Information Statement is not warranted, the Merger may be completed.

Risks Relating to Access Plans

Access Plans is, and will continue to be in the event the merger is not completed, subject to the risks described in Part I, Item 1A in Access Plans Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2011, which has been filed with the SEC and accompanies this Information Statement.

9

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT CONCERNING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Information Statement includes forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the <u>Securities Act</u>), and Section 21E of the Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the <u>Exchange Act</u>). These statements may include, but are not limited to, statements addressing the benefits of the Merger respecting the Access Plans shareholders and the associated objectives, expectations and intentions. These statements are subject to a number of risks, uncertainties and other factors that could cause the expected results and benefits to differ materially from those expressed in, or implied by, these statements. You can identify these statements by the fact that they do not relate to matters of a strictly factual or historical nature and generally discuss or relate to forecasts, estimates or other expectations regarding future events. Generally, the words believe, expect, intend, estimate, anticipate, project, will and s identify forward looking statements, including statements related to Access Plans expected operating and performing results, planned transactions, planned objectives of management, future developments or conditions in the industries in which Access Plans participates and other trends, developments and uncertainties that may affect Access Plans business in the future.

These risks, uncertainties and other factors include, among other things:

the possibility that the proposed transaction does not close, including, but not limited to, due to the failure to satisfy the closing conditions;

general economic conditions in the United States and Canada, the countries in which Access Plans does business;

the impact of investigations brought by state attorneys general, state insurance regulators, federal prosecutors, federal regulators, and other regulatory authorities;

the impact of class actions and individual lawsuits including client class actions, securities class actions and derivative actions;

the extent to which Access Plans retains existing clients and attracts new businesses;

the extent to which Access Plans manages certain risks created in connection with its various products and services that Access Plans currently offers or provides, or will offer or provide in the future, to its clients and customers;

the impact of, and potential challenges in complying with, legislation and regulation in the jurisdictions in which Access Plans operates, particularly given Access Plans businesses and the possibility of conflicting regulatory requirements across states and other jurisdictions in which Access Plans does business; and

the ability of the Access Plans shareholders to realize the anticipated benefits of the Merger.

Additional risks, uncertainties and other factors include those discussed in Access Plans Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2011 accompanying this Information Statement. You are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date of this Information Statement or, in the case of the risk factors contained in the Annual Report, as of the date of such report. Access Plans disclaims any intent or obligation to update any forward-looking statements contained in this Information Statement.

Table of Contents 17

10

(405) 579-8525

INFORMATION ABOUT THE COMPANIES

Access Plans, Inc.

900 36th Avenue, N.W., Suite 105

Norman, Oklahoma

Access Plans, Inc. (<u>Access Plans</u>) is a leading provider of consumer membership plans and healthcare savings membership plans. For its membership plan products, through working with our wholesale and retail clients, Access Plans designs and build membership plans that contain its benefits aggregated from Access Plans vendors that appeal to its clients customers. A more extensive description of Access Plans is set forth in Access Plans Annual Report on Form 10-K that accompanies this Information Statement.

Access Plans common stock is reported on the OTC Bulletin Board under the symbol APNC.

Affinity Insurance Services, Inc.

200 East Randolph Street

Chicago, Illinois 60601

(312) 381-1000

Affinity Insurance Services, Inc. (<u>Affinity</u>) combines the specialized knowledge of affinity program management with the extensive resources of a global company to help clients achieve their goals. With an innovative approach to program strategy, from the design of products and services to the delivery of the marketing message, Affinity offers full-service capabilities; technical expertise and industry knowledge to deliver value to clients

Aon Corporation (<u>Aon</u>) is the parent of Affinity Insurance Services, Inc. Aon provides risk management services, insurance and reinsurance brokerage, and human resources solutions and outsourcing services, delivering distinctive client value via innovative and effective risk management and workforce productivity solutions. Aon has approximately 62,000 employees and conducts its operations through various subsidiaries in more than 120 countries and sovereignties. Aon serves clients through the following operating segments:

Risk Solutions acts as an advisor and insurance and reinsurance broker, helping clients manage their risks via consultation, as well as negotiation and placement of insurance risk with insurance carriers through Aon s global distribution network.

HR Solutions partners with organizations to solve their most complex benefits, talent and related financial challenges, and improve business performance by designing, implementing, communicating and administering a wide range of human capital, retirement, investment management, health care, compensation and talent management strategies.

Aon s clients are globally diversified and include all segments of the economy (individuals through personal lines, mid-market companies and large globally companies) and every industry in the economy in over 120 countries globally.

Aon common stock is traded on the NYSE under the symbol AON.

Atlas Acquisition Corp.

c/o Affinity Insurance Services, Inc.

200 East Randolph Street

Edgar Filing: Access Plans Inc - Form PREM14C

Chicago, Illinois 60601

(312) 381-1000

Atlas Acquisition Corp. (<u>Merger Sub</u>) is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Affinity and was formed solely for the purpose of consummating the Merger. Merger Sub has not carried on any activities to date, except for activities incidental to its formation and activities undertaken in connection with the Merger.

11

SHAREHOLDER CONSENTS

Record Date; Outstanding Shares

This Information Statement has been distributed only to holders of record of the Access Plans common stock at the close of business on February 26, 2012 (the <u>Record Date</u>). As of the Record Date, there were 19,927,204 shares of the Access Plans common stock outstanding, held by approximately 151 holders of record. A complete list of Access Plans shareholders will be available for review at the executive offices of Access Plans during regular business hours.

Shareholder Action by Written Consent in Lieu of Meeting

In accordance with the Oklahoma General Corporate Act (the $\underline{OGC}A$), approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement requires the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the issued and outstanding shares of Access Plans common stock entitled to vote in approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement.

In lieu of Access Plans convening and holding a meeting of its shareholders to obtain the required shareholder consent, the following Access Plans shareholders have delivered written consents respecting the number of shares of Access Plans common stock indicated in favor of approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement:

		Shares of
	Position with Access Plans	Access Plans
Access Plans Shareholders	or Its Subsidiary or Division	Common Stock
Danny C. Wright	Chairman of Board of Directors and Chief Executive	
	Officer	3,928,000
Brett Wimberley	Director, President and Chief Financial Officer	3,908,000
Eleanor S. Matthews	President of Benefit Marketing Solutions, LLC	1,949,000
Robert Garces	Advisory Director	765,000
Thomas Kiser	Advisory Director	222,350
Gerdes Huff Investments	Affiliate (1)	166,667
Bradley W. Denison	Chief Operating Officer, General Counsel and Secretary	52,000
Robert F. Hamra	Chief Financial Officer of Benefit Marketing Solutions,	
	LLC	52,000
Total Shares		11,043,017
Percent of outstanding Access Plans common stock		54.9%

⁽¹⁾ Gerdes Huff Investments is an affiliate of Larry Gerdes, a director of Access Plans.

The shareholder consents were delivered to Access Plans by the above-named Access Plans shareholders on February 25 and 26, 2012. Accordingly, on February 26, 2012, the Merger Agreement was approved by the required majority of the outstanding shares of the Access Plans common stock held of record on that date.

THE MERGER

The following is a description of the material aspects of the Merger. While we believe that the following description covers the material terms of the Merger, the description may not contain all of the information that is important to you. We encourage you to read carefully this entire Information Statement, including the Merger Agreement attached to this Information Statement as <u>Annex A</u>, for a more complete understanding of the Merger.

General

Each board of directors of Access Plans, Affinity and Merger Sub has approved the Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, including the Merger. Pursuant to the Merger Agreement, Merger Sub will merge with and into Access Plans at the effective time, with Access Plans continuing as the surviving corporation and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Affinity. Each share of Access Plans common stock outstanding as of the effective time of the Merger (other than treasury shares of Access Plans, shares of Access Plans common stock held by Affinity or any of Affinity s subsidiaries and shares of Access with respect to which appraisal rights are validly exercised), will be converted into the right to receive the Per Share Merger Consideration, upon the terms provided in the Merger Agreement and as described below under The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration beginning on page 42.

Background of the Merger

The following chronology summarizes the key meetings and events that led to Access Plans signing of the Merger Agreement. In this process, the Board held many meetings, both telephonically and in person, regarding possible strategic alternatives. The chronology below covers only the key events leading up to the Merger Agreement and does not purport to catalogue every meeting held, telephonically or in person, among the Board and its advisors or between Access Plans and other parties.

As part of Access Plans ongoing evaluation of its business, Access Plans management meets periodically with members of its Board to discuss and review possible strategic directions. This evaluation includes Access Plans financial performance, competitive position and strategic focus, as well as short-term and long-term opportunities and challenges of the business and operations of Access Plans and its respective divisions. Beginning in 2010, in light of Access Plans financial performance and Access Plans management and the Board s belief that the price of Access Plans common stock was undervalued, Access Plans management and Board considered engaging an investment banking firm to assist in evaluating various strategic alternatives. These strategic alternatives included assessment of the benefits and merits of a variety of potential transactions including merger, consolidation, securities exchange, acquisition, joint venture, partnership, strategic alliance, and a go private transaction, as well as the disposition of one or more subsidiaries and divisions. In the third quarter of 2010, a member of the Board contacted Southwest Securities, and requested that Southwest Securities present a proposal for advising on potential strategic alternatives.

On September 9, 2010, senior management and a director of Access Plans met initially with representatives of Southwest Securities to discuss potential strategic alternatives. Representatives of Southwest Securities made a presentation to Access Plans senior management and the Access Plans director describing the qualifications of Southwest Securities and its responsibilities and guidance relating to the exploration of potential strategic alternatives and the various potential issues related to a potential transaction involving a publicly held company.

Following the initial meeting, Access Plans senior management continued discussions with representatives of Southwest Securities. On September 15, 2010, a telephonic meeting was held in which management and representatives of Southwest Securities participated. During the telephonic meeting, Access Plans senior management expressed an interest in further discussions to determine the appropriate course of action respecting strategic alternatives.

13

Access Plans senior management and representatives of Southwest Securities met again on September 23, 2010. During this meeting, representatives of Southwest Securities provided Access Plans senior management with materials that further addressed possible strategic and restructuring alternatives, including possible acquisitions, a secondary offering, a go-private transaction and a sale of Access Plans to a strategic or financial buyer. The materials outlined the potential favorable and unfavorable aspects of various strategic alternative transactions, and provided an illustrative process and timeline, as well as lists of potential acquisition targets and acquirors.

On October 27, 2010, the Board authorized and approved the engagement of Southwest Securities. Access Plans selected Southwest Securities based on Southwest Securities—qualifications, expertise and reputation. Southwest Securities is a nationally recognized investment banking firm that regularly engages in the valuation of businesses and their securities in connection with mergers and acquisitions, negotiated underwritings, competitive bids, secondary distributions of listed and unlisted securities, private placements, financial restructuring and other financial services. On November 10, 2010, Access Plans signed an engagement letter agreement with Southwest Securities to serve as Access Plans—exclusive financial advisor. Under the engagement letter, Southwest Securities—duties included the provision of investment banking and financial advisory services in connection with Access Plans—consideration of potential strategic alternatives.

On November 11, 2010, Access Plans publicly announced its intention to explore a broad range of strategic alternatives to enhance shareholder value, including a go-private transaction, securing additional capital resources for acquisition purposes either through the issuance of additional securities or indebtedness, or other transactions. Access Plans also announced it had retained Southwest Securities to serve as Access Plans exclusive financial advisor to assist in these efforts. The closing sale price of Access Plans common stock on November 10, 2010, the last trading day prior to such public announcement, was \$0.82 per share.

Over the course of several weeks, Access Plans senior management and Southwest Securities representatives held several meetings to determine the appropriate course of action. On November 18, 2010, representatives of Southwest Securities met with Access Plans senior management to discuss the engagement and to become more familiar with the financial and operating performance of Access Plans. Access Plans senior management requested representatives of Southwest Securities to prepare for a potential auction process, pending approval by the Board, regarding the potential sale of Access Plans to a strategic or financial buyer. In response to Access Plans request, Southwest Securities began preparation of a confidential information memorandum for that purpose.

On December 14, 2010, representatives of Southwest Securities met with Access Plans senior management to further develop Access Plans marketing materials and a list of potential acquirors.

On December 22, 2010, Southwest Securities engaged in a brief, introductory telephonic meeting with the principal shareholder of a potential public company acquiror, who we refer to as Company X, through an introduction by Robert Garces, a general business advisor to the Board. Mr. Garces is an employee of Access Plans, general advisor to the Board and has extensive experience in the discount medical card industry. During that meeting, Company X expressed general interest in acquiring Access Plans. On December 29, 2010, representatives of Southwest Securities and Company X had a follow-up telephonic meeting. Representatives of Company X expressed an interest in exploring the acquisition of Access Plans and willingness to execute a non-disclosure agreement in order to review certain non-public materials to be provided by Access Plans including a confidential information memorandum. On January 5, 2011, Access Plans and Company X entered into a non-disclosure agreement addressing Access Plans provision of confidential and proprietary information to Company X for purposes of exploring the acquisition of Access Plans.

On January 12, 2011, representatives of Company X and representatives of Access Plans, including Danny Wright, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, and Brett Wimberley, President and Chief Financial Officer, and representatives from Southwest Securities met and discussed Company X s potential interest in acquiring Access

14

Plans. Messrs. Wright and Wimberley provided an overview of Access Plans business operations and representatives of Company X provided an overview of Company X s business operations. Prior to the meeting, a draft of the confidential information memorandum was delivered to Company X.

On January 19, 2011, Company X submitted two separate due diligence information requests for the purpose of submitting a non-binding acquisition proposal. On January 24 and February 2, 2011, Access Plans provided certain due diligence information in response to Company X s due diligence information requests.

On February 7, 2011, Access Plans received a non-binding proposal letter from Company X, which we refer to as the February 7 letter. The February 7 letter proposed, among other things, (i) an acquisition equity value of approximately \$40.0 million for up to 100% of outstanding common stock of Access Plans, which equaled consideration of approximately \$2.00 per share of Access Plans common stock, (ii) the acquisition equity value would be paid in mixed consideration consisting of 50% in shares of Company X s common stock and 50% in cash and (iii) a closing date of 45 to 60 days from the date the February 7 letter was received by Access Plans.

On February 8, 2011, Access Plans directors, representatives of Southwest Securities and, a representative of Dunn, Swan & Cunningham (_Dunn Swan), counsel to Access Plans, and Mr. Garces met. The Board chartered and formed its Corporate Development and Strategic Acquisition Committee, which we refer to as the special committee . Formation of the special committee was determined to be in the best interests of Access Plans and its shareholders, particularly in the event any proposed acquisition transaction presented a potential conflict of interest with members of Access Plans management serving on the Board. Russell Cleveland, J. French Hill, Mark R. Kidd and Larry Gerdes, each an independent director, agreed to serve on the special committee. The special committee was authorized to review, evaluate, monitor, and advise the Board as the special committee deemed appropriate, and conduct the negotiation of the terms and conditions of any potential acquisition transaction. During the meeting, Messrs. Wright and Wimberley summarized the discussions and activities between Access Plans and Company X, including Company X s February 7 letter. There was significant discussion regarding a combination of Access Plans with Company X and the possibility of other combination transactions with other potential acquirers. Representatives of Southwest Securities identified several prospective companies and the Access Plans directors also contributed information relating to potential acquirors. The Board reviewed the rationale for the proposed transaction contemplated in Company X s February 7 letter, the implied valuation of Access Plans and other strategic alternatives available to the Access Plans. The discussion included consideration of ways to maximize shareholder value and the consequences of engaging in exclusive negotiations with Company X for a reasonable period as requested in the February 7 letter, versus conducting a full marketing process without an exclusivity agreement with Company X. After reviewing all information presented by Southwest Securities, the Board specifically discussed the benefits of a merger transaction with Company X. Based on that discussion, the Board instructed Southwest Securities to continue discussions with Company X to determine whether a higher equity value or purchase price could be obtained.

On February 11, 2011, after a discussion with representatives from Southwest Securities concerning the February 7 letter, Company X submitted a revised non-binding proposal, which we refer to as the <u>February 11 letter</u>. The February 11 letter proposed a potential acquisition of Access Plans by Company X for approximately \$55.0 million, equating to consideration of approximately \$2.66 per share of Access Plans common stock. Company X also assumed that Access Plans would achieve approximately \$8.5 million in earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization for the latest 12 month period at the time of the closing.

On February 14, 2011, representatives from Southwest Securities spoke with the principal shareholder of Company X concerning the latest non-binding proposal. The principal shareholder signaled flexibility on moving the valuation upward and expressed a desire to set up a meeting between Access Plans management and the chief executive officer and chief financial officer of Company X. The meeting would take place at Access Plans offices in Irving, Texas. The principal shareholder of Company X also indicated that continued business due diligence would drive the final valuation and would allow Company X to provide a more definitive bid.

15

On February 23, 2011, Access Plans held a meeting in its Irving, Texas offices that included Access Plans management, a representative for the principal shareholder of Company X, the chief executive officer and chief financial officer of Company X, and representatives from Southwest Securities. Company X discussed why Access Plans was viewed as additive to Company X and discussed Company X s desire to move forward to negotiate a definitive agreement as soon as practicable. Access Plans management presented historical and projected financial information, perceived growth opportunities and an overview of management to Company X.

Access Plans received a revised non-binding proposal dated February 27, 2011 from Company X, which we refer to as the <u>February 27 letter</u>. The February 27 letter proposed a potential acquisition of Access Plans by Company X for approximately \$62.4 million, equating to consideration of approximately \$3.00 per share of Access Plans common stock, without any required minimum amount of earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization, as required in the February 11 Letter. Among other terms, the non-binding proposal included a 60-day restricted or exclusivity period preventing Access Plans from engaging in any discussions with third parties.

After clarification from Access Plans management concerning the specific number of shares of Access Plans common stock and common stock options outstanding, Company X submitted a third revised non-binding proposal dated March 1, 2011 from Company X, which we refer to as the March 1 letter of the March 1 letter proposed the acquisition of Access Plans by Company X for \$63.2 million, or approximately \$3.00 per share of Access Plans common stock, without any required minimum amount of earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization, as required in the February 11 Letter. The March 1 letter provided for mixed merger consideration of 50% cash and 50% stock of Company X, and Company X indicated a willingness to provide in the definitive agreement a go-shop period that would permit Access Plans to pursue alternative transactions under certain conditions following execution of definitive agreements. On March 2, 2011, a telephonic meeting of the Board was held to further review the rationale for an acquisition transaction, the implied valuation of Access Plans and the other strategic alternatives available to Access Plans. The directors of Access Plans unanimously approved Access Plans continued discussions and negotiations with Company X and authorized the execution and delivery to Company X of the 60-day exclusivity period agreement that accompanied the March 1 letter. The exclusivity period agreement was delivered to Company X on March 7, 2011 and the 60-day period commenced on that date.

Over the course of the following three months (i) numerous meetings involving one or more of the Board members and Access Plans senior management, representatives of Southwest Securities and Dunn Swan, and representatives of Company X occurred, (ii) due diligence information deliveries were made to Access Plans virtual data room in accordance with Company X s requests, (iii) drafts of the definitive transaction agreements and other related transaction agreements were exchanged, (iv) the terms and conditions were negotiated, and (v) the exclusivity period was extended to May 13, 2011.

On May 26, 2011, a representative of the financial advisor to Company X telephonically informed representatives of Southwest Securities that Company X had determined that it was unlikely that Access Plans and Company X could reach an agreement on the terms and conditions of the proposed merger transaction and that Company X was terminating all further negotiations with Access Plans. The closing price of Access Plans common stock on May 26, 2011 was \$2.26 per share.

On May 27, 2011, the Board authorized Southwest Securities to pursue a broad process involving contact with multiple potential buyers in a two-step solicitation process of indications of interest followed by letters of intent. The Board was also presented an analysis by senior management of the justification for future consideration of the divesture of Access Plans subsidiary, America's Health Care/Rx Plan Agency, which conducted Access Plans insurance marketing operations and which we refer to as the insurance marketing division, to be considered as one of Access Plans strategic alternatives. Senior management presented the following principal factors supporting the merits of the divesture of the insurance marketing division:

changes in the insurance regulatory environment;

16

the insurance marketing division s strategic incompatibility with the other businesses and operations of Access Plans; and

limited or lack of historic profitability of the insurance marketing division. Following discussion by the Board, no immediate action was taken respecting the insurance marketing division.

Between June 1 and July 20, 2011, Southwest Securities contacted 23 potential strategic buyers, including a subsidiary of Aon, and 94 potential financial buyers. Of these, six strategic buyers and 47 financial buyers signed non-disclosure agreements and requested further detailed information about Access Plans. Of these, Southwest Securities received ten written preliminary indications of interest with all cash acquisition values ranging from \$2.90 to \$4.29 per share of Access Plans common stock. Each indication of interest was subject to various conditions including: (i) further business, financial and legal due diligence; (ii) in the case of potential financial buyers, obtaining third-party debt financing; (iii) in the case of potential financial buyers, the rollover of equity or reinvestment in the acquiring entity of a substantial portion of the cash acquisition consideration to be received by certain executive officers and major shareholders of Access Plans; and (iv) various other financial assumptions, as well as the negotiation of a definitive acquisition agreement. Following receipt of the indications of interest, Southwest Securities, on behalf of the Board, continued to have discussions with three additional strategic buyers, including Affinity, although these strategic buyers had not submitted written indications of interest.

Access Plans directors, representatives of Southwest Securities, Dunn Swan and Mr. Garces met on August 3, 2011. The preliminary indications of interest of each bidder, the indicative share price and key underlying assumptions were reviewed. The Board, in consultation with Southwest Securities, Dunn Swan and Mr. Garces, discussed the potential opportunities and risks associated with each preliminary indication of interest and the relative merits of permitting the related potential buyers to conduct additional due diligence, analysis and investigation. Based on these discussions, the Board decided to invite nine potential financial buyers to participate in second round one-on-one meetings with Access Plans senior management during the period from August 4 through August 16, 2011. The Board also decided to continue discussions with the three strategic buyers, including Affinity. Furthermore, the Board amended and restated the charter of the special committee to delegate additional duties and responsibilities to the special committee. The amendments to the special committee charter were intended to specifically address the potential conflicts of interest presented by the preliminary indications of interest from financial buyers in which Access Plans senior management serving on the Board would have a continuing equity ownership interest in the acquiring entity.

During the period from July 21 through September 30, 2011, Southwest Securities and Access Plans senior management engaged in numerous conversations with the three potential strategic buyers and the nine financial buyers participating in the second round review. On August 31 and September 1, 2011, each potential buyer was requested to confirm its previous indication of interest and to submit a letter of intent preliminarily setting forth the terms and conditions for its proposed acquisition of Access Plans.

During the period between September 14 and September 30, 2011, Access Plans received letters of intent from four potential buyers. Two of the letters of intent were submitted by financial buyers who previously submitted preliminary indications of interest and two of the letters of intent were submitted by strategic buyers, one of which was Affinity. The acquisition values in the letters of intent ranged from approximately \$2.83 to \$3.70 per share of Access Plans common stock and were preliminary and subject to various conditions.

One of the financial buyers offered \$3.70 per share in cash. The offer was conditioned on (i) the roll over or reinvestment by Access Plans management of at least \$10.5 million of the transaction consideration in the acquiring entity, (ii) securing debt financing of \$36.0 million, which represented 45.7% of the total acquisition consideration, (iii) Access Plans having earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization of \$12.2 million for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2011, (iv) the winding down of Access Plans insurance marketing division, and (v) customary due diligence.

17

The other financial buyer offered \$3.30 per share in cash. The offer was conditioned on (i) the roll over or reinvestment by Access Plans management of approximately \$6.9 million of the transaction consideration in the acquiring entity, (ii) securing debt financing of \$34.0 million, which represented 48.6% of the total acquisition consideration, (iii) Access Plans having earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization of \$9.9 million for the 12 month period ending June 30, 2011, less Access Plans insurance marketing division, and (iv) customary due diligence.

The strategic buyer, other than Affinity, offered \$3.25 to \$3.50 per share payable in common stock of the buyer. The offer was conditioned on (i) successful completion of the buyer s initial public offering of its common stock, (ii) Access Plans having earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization of \$12.2 million for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2011, and (iii) approval of the buyer s shareholders (if required).

The non-binding letter of intent from Affinity was delivered on September 29, 2011, and set forth the proposed acquisition of the outstanding Access Plans common stock for a purchase price of up to \$59.8 million, equating to a purchase price of up to approximately \$2.83 per share of Access Plans common stock, assuming an Access Plans cash balance of \$14.3 million and no indebtedness at the closing of the proposed acquisition. Affinity also provided Access Plans with an exclusivity agreement providing that Access Plans would exclusively negotiate with Affinity for a period of 30 days from the date of the Affinity letter of intent. Affinity s proposed acquisition of Access Plans set forth in the letter of intent was also subject to various conditions, as outlined above. The closing price of Access Plans common stock on September 29, 2011 was \$2.63 per share.

On September 30, 2011, after discussions with representatives from Southwest Securities, Affinity provided Southwest Securities with a revised non-binding letter of intent providing for a purchase price of up to \$74.5 million, equating to a purchase price of up to approximately \$3.50 per share of Access Plans common stock, assuming an Access Plans cash balance of \$14.0 million and no indebtedness at closing. Affinity also supplied Access Plans with an exclusivity agreement providing that Access Plans would exclusively negotiate with Affinity for a period of 30 days from the date of the Affinity letter of intent. Affinity s proposed acquisition of Access Plans set forth in the letter of intent was also subject to various conditions, as outlined above.

On October 4, 2011, the Access Plans special committee retained as its independent legal counsel Haynes and Boone LLP (<u>Haynes and Boone</u>) to advise the special committee. Haynes and Boone was engaged to advise regarding those acquisition proposals from financial buyers in which potential conflicts of interest arose due to Access Plans senior management who also served on the Board acquiring an equity ownership interest in the acquiring entity.

On October 6, 2011, the Board, including the members of the special committee, together with representatives of Southwest Securities, Dunn Swan and Haynes and Boone, and Mr. Garces, met to review each of the letters of intent including the identities of each bidder, the per share acquisition price and the key underlying assumptions. The potential opportunities and risks associated with each letter of intent were discussed and considered, including the offered price per share of Access Plans common stock, financing contingencies, estimated period to complete the transaction, and required reinvestment in the acquirer of a substantial portion of the transaction consideration by Access Plans executive officers. Representatives from Southwest Securities provided a detailed overview of the process in the preceding months, including the number of prospective strategic and financial buyers who were contacted, the resulting meetings, the initial bids and the subsequent letters of intent. Thereafter, the Board, including members of the special committee, allowed members of Access Plans management, including Messrs. Wright and Wimberley, who are also significant Access Plans shareholders, the opportunity to express their views on the letters of intent. Messrs. Wright and Wimberley expressed concern over the acquisition proposal provided by each of the financial buyers that was contingent upon (i) the acquiring entity obtaining significant debt financing commitments in order to accomplish the funding of the proposed acquisition transaction and (ii) in each case, requiring a significant rollover of equity or reinvestment in the acquiring entity of a substantial amount of the acquisition consideration to be received by Access Plans senior management, including Messrs. Wright and Wimberley. Messrs. Wright and Wimberley

18

specifically were concerned about the risks presented by the financial buyers proposals related to (i) burdening the acquiring entity with substantial indebtedness, (ii) the ability or inability of the acquiring entity to obtain the required acquisition debt financing, without which a private equity firm could not close the proposed transaction, and (iii) the impact that the acquisition debt might have on the ongoing acquiring entity s financial operating performance. After discussion with Access Plans senior management and the Board, the Board meeting was adjourned. Subsequently, members of the special committee met with, representatives of Southwest Securities, Dunn Swan, and Haynes and Boone and discussed the letters of intent. After further discussion and analysis, the special committee concluded that, based upon the prior discussion with the other members of the Board, the unwillingness, in the case of a transaction with a financial buyer, of Messrs. Wright and Wimberley and Susan Matthews, each of whom is an executive officer and a significant Access Plans shareholder, to rollover or reinvest in the acquirer a substantial portion of the consideration they would receive in the transaction and the estimated period to complete the other proposed transactions, the terms and conditions of Affinity s proposed offer set forth in Affinity s letter of intent were superior to the other letters of intent received by Access Plans and in the best interest of Access Plans and its shareholders. The special committee unanimously approved a motion recommending that the Board authorize Access Plans to enter into a 30-day exclusivity agreement with Affinity providing that Access Plans would exclusively negotiate with Affinity in order to negotiate more definitive terms and conditions of the Affinity proposed acquisition transaction. At the conclusion of the special committee meeting, the Board reconvened and unanimously adopted the recommendation of the special committee and authorized Access Plans to enter into Affinity s proposed 30-day exclusivity agreement, which was delivered to Affinity on October 10, 2011. On October 7, 2011, the closing sale of the Access Plans common stock was \$2.62 per share.

Commencing October 7, 2011 and continuing over the course of the next few weeks, Affinity and its representatives and advisors were provided access to the Access Plans confidential virtual data room to facilitate Affinity s due diligence requests.

The Access Plans directors, including members of the special committee, representatives of Southwest Securities, Dunn Swan, and Haynes and Boone, and Mr. Garces met on November 3, 2011. The special committee was provided an update on Affinity s due diligence efforts and the likelihood of adhering to the agreed upon timeline. Representatives of Southwest Securities reaffirmed that they believed that Affinity was committed to continued due diligence in order to confirm a purchase price of up to \$3.50 per share of Access Plans common stock. Representatives of Southwest Securities also expressed their belief that a request from Affinity for an extension of the exclusivity period was likely.

On or about November 10, 2011, Access Plans received a letter from Affinity requesting an extension of the exclusivity period until November 23, 2011. The letter stated that an extension of the exclusivity period would allow Affinity to continue with due diligence regarding certain open issues including (i) the insurance marketing division wind-down or divestiture, (ii) the transfer to a third party of Access Plans underwriting activities and (iii) the possible transfer to a third party of certain of Access Plans administrative services. Access Plans did not sign Affinity s letter requesting extension of the exclusivity period, but considered the exclusivity period to have been extended for purposes of ongoing negotiations with Affinity.

On December 2, 2011, Affinity submitted to Access Plans a revised, non-binding letter of intent, which we refer to as the <u>December 2 letter</u>, detailing an offer with a purchase price of up to \$66.6 million, equating to a purchase of up to approximately \$3.14 per share of Access Plans common stock, assuming a cash balance of \$14.1 million and no debt at closing, and included a true up mechanism that would adjust the preliminary offer of \$3.14 per share based on the net cash position of Access Plans at the time of closing. The December 2 letter was subject to various business, financial and due diligence conditions, including the requirement that Access Plans divest its insurance marketing division prior to closing of the merger. The December 2 letter did not mention specific reasons explaining the reduction of the formerly proposed purchase price of up to \$3.50 per share of Access Plans common stock. Following submission of the December 2 letter, Affinity informed representatives of Southwest Securities that Affinity was only willing to negotiate a higher valuation based upon

19

Access Plans justification of its forecasted operating results. A meeting to discuss Access Plans forecast, as well as Affinity s assumptions behind its reduced purchase price, was tentatively scheduled, pending authorization by the Board.

Members of the special committee, together with the other Access Plans directors, representatives of Southwest Securities, Dunn Swan and Haynes and Boone met telephonically on December 6, 2011 for an update and consideration of Affinity s December 2 letter. A due diligence progress report was provided and the parties were advised of a proposed meeting with representatives of Affinity to take place on December 7. The other letters of intent were reviewed and compared to the terms and conditions of Affinity s December 2 letter. Furthermore, there was a discussion comparing Affinity s acquisition offer to the publicly- available financial terms of precedent acquisition transactions generally comparable to Affinity s acquisition offer. The Board approved the meeting between Access Plans and representatives of Affinity to discuss Affinity s reasons for the reduced purchase price offered in the December 2 letter and to negotiate an increase in the offered purchase price. Because Affinity s acquisition offer did not give rise to the potential conflicts of interest that characterized the acquisition offers of the financial buyers, the Board thereafter assumed responsibility for the evaluation and negotiation of Affinity s acquisition offer.

On December 7, 2011, members of Access Plans management, and representatives of Affinity and representatives of Southwest Securities met and discussed Access Plans financial forecasts, and further negotiated the proposed purchase price of the Access Plans common stock. Affinity orally agreed to an increased purchase price of \$3.26 per share of Access Plans common stock with the requirement of cash in excess of \$13.5 million upon closing of the transaction.

Members of the Board, representatives of Southwest Securities and Haynes and Boone and Mr. Garces met telephonically on December 8, 2011. Senior management and the representatives of Southwest Securities discussed the December 7 meeting with Affinity and the resulting increased offer from Affinity. The Board was presented with an overview of the financial analysis presentation of Affinity at the December 7 meeting, which included financial forecasts that were lower than those presented earlier to Affinity by Access Plans. A representative of Southwest Securities informed the Board that, during the December 7 meeting, Affinity stated that, based on its analysis, it was not able to validate the financial forecasts provided by Access Plans. The Board discussed Access Plans financial forecast and the difficulties with substantiating the future opportunities that were part of Access Plans financial forecast.

The Board once again reviewed the other letters of intent from strategic and financial buyers received in September 2011 and the relative strengths of those bids. One of the financial buyers offered \$3.70 per share in cash. The offer was conditioned on (i) the roll over or reinvestment by Access Plans management of at least \$10.5 million of the transaction consideration in the acquiring entity, (ii) securing debt financing of \$36.0 million, which represented 45.7% of the total acquisition consideration, (iii) Access Plans having earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization of \$12.2 million for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2011, (iv) the winding down of Access Plans insurance marketing division, and (v) customary due diligence. Although this was the highest per share cash offer, Messrs. Wright and Wimberley informed the Board that after having participated in the process with all the financial buyers and learning more about how each would structure Access Plans future operations, in contrast with a strategic buyer such as Affinity, they and Ms. Matthews were not interested in pursuing a transaction that required them to rollover or reinvest a substantial amount of their transaction proceeds in a business that would be significantly leveraged. Messrs. Wright and Wimberley indicated that based on discussions with the financial buyers making bids and representatives of Southwest Securities, they did not believe that either of the financial buyers would be willing to reduce the required rollover of equity or reinvestment or reduce the projected debt level. Therefore, Messrs Wright and Wimberley and Ms. Matthews, in their capacities as the holders of a majority of the outstanding Access Plans common stock, were unwilling to approve the transaction as shareholders as well as agree to roll over or reinvest their transaction proceeds in the acquiring entity.

20

The other financial buyer offered \$3.30 per share in cash. The offer was conditioned on (i) the roll over or reinvestment by Access Plans management of approximately \$6.9 million of the transaction consideration in the acquiring entity, (ii) the securing of financing of \$34.0 million, which represented 48.6% of the total acquisition consideration, (iii) Access Plans having earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization of \$9.9 million for the 12 month period ending June 30, 2011, less Access Plans insurance marketing division, and (iv) customary due diligence. For the same reasons mentioned above, Messrs. Wright and Wimberley and Ms. Matthews were not interested in pursuing a transaction that required them to rollover or reinvest a substantial amount of their transaction proceeds in a business that would be significantly leveraged and were unwilling to approve the transaction as shareholders, as well as agree to roll over or reinvest their transaction proceeds in the acquiring entity.

Accordingly, the Board concluded that neither of the offers from the financial buyers was more attractive than the Affinity offer because, without the support of Messrs. Wright and Wimberley and Ms. Matthews, in their capacities as the majority holders of Access Plans common stock and members of management, it was unlikely that either of the transactions proposed by the financial buyers could be consummated on the proposed terms.

The strategic buyer offered \$3.25 to \$3.50 per share in common stock of the buyer. The offer was conditioned on (i) successful completion of the buyer s initial public offering of its common stock, (ii) Access Plans having earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization of \$12.2 million for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2011, and (iii) approval of the buyer s shareholders (if required). Because the per share price was subject to final determination based upon further due diligence, the Board was concerned that the per share offered price could potentially be lowered. Furthermore, in the judgment of the Board, conditioning the transaction on the successful completion of an initial public offering of the buyer s common stock prior to closing the proposed acquisition of Access Plans presented a significant risk that the transaction by the buyer would not be completed or, if completed, a substantial period of time would pass before the acquisition of Access Plans could be completed. As a result, the Board concluded that, in its judgment, the terms of the Affinity offer were more favorable than the terms of the other strategic buyer s offer.

Based on the foregoing and after further discussion and analysis, the Board concluded that the Affinity offer remained preferable to the offers from the other potential buyers as it represented the highest all cash offer per share with, the Board believed, the highest likelihood of closing the transaction. The Board authorized further discussions with Affinity to determine whether Affinity would increase its price from the December 7 offer of \$3.26 per share to at least \$3.30 per share of Access Plans common stock. In addition, as an incentive for the increase in the per share price, the Board authorized Access Plans to agree to having cash in excess of \$15.0 million upon closing of the transaction, which was higher than the projected \$13.5 million cash amount previously projected by management and orally agreed by Affinity at the December 7 meeting. A representative of Southwest Securities then contacted Affinity to negotiate a higher price, consistent with the Board s authorization.

On December 13, 2011 Affinity delivered to Access Plans a revised letter of intent, which increased the purchase price to up to \$70.102 million, equating to a purchase price of up to \$3.30 per share of Access Plans common stock, assuming a cash balance of \$15.0 million and no debt at closing of the Merger, and included a true up mechanism that would adjust the purchase price based on the net cash position of the Access Plans at the time of closing. The revised letter of intent also provided for an exclusivity period that extended to March 31, 2012. On December 14, 2011, Access Plans executed and delivered to Affinity the revised letter of intent.

From December 14, 2011 until the execution of the Merger Agreement on February 24, 2012, Access Plans and Affinity and their respective representatives and legal and financial advisors regularly met telephonically, exchanged numerous drafts of the Merger Agreement and other transaction documents, and engaged in negotiations concerning the terms of the Merger Agreement and other transaction documents. Also, Affinity continued to conduct its due diligence during that period.

21

On February 7, 2012, Access Plans held its regularly scheduled Board meeting, which was attended by a representative of Dunn Swan, and two advisory directors, Robert Garces and Thomas Kiser. Mr. Kiser is an employee of Access Plans, general advisor to the Board, and has extensive experience in the discount medical card industry. Each of Messrs. Garces and Kiser has served in the capacity as an advisory director since 2007. Mr. Denison, Access Plans Executive Vice President and General Counsel, briefly reviewed with the Board the terms of the January 27, 2012 draft of the proposed Merger Agreement and the other related transaction documents. A representative of Southwest Securities, who had joined the Board meeting following discussion of agenda items that did not relate to the proposed transaction with Affinity, indicated that negotiation of the terms of the Merger Agreement was satisfactorily progressing. The Board discussed a number of the provisions of the Merger Agreement. The Board indicated that it was satisfied with the negotiation progress and instructed Access Plans management to continue negotiation of the definitive terms of the Merger Agreement. The Board requested that Southwest Securities be in a position to render its fairness opinion at the next Board meeting scheduled for February 20, 2012.

Furthermore, the Board was updated regarding negotiation of the terms and conditions of the proposed stock purchase agreement related to the sale of Access Plans subsidiary, America s Health Care/Rx Plan Agency, Inc., to Reliant Financial Group LLC and the financial impact of the sale.

On February 20, 2012, Access Plans held a telephonic Board meeting, which was attended by representatives of Southwest Securities and Dunn Swan, and the two advisory directors. The representatives and Mr. Denison reviewed with the Board the terms of the February 16, 2012 draft of the proposed Merger Agreement and the other related transaction documents. Senior management and the representatives of Southwest Securities updated the directors on the status of the Merger Agreement and the other transaction agreements and the related negotiations. Representatives of Southwest Securities then delivered to the Board the oral opinion of Southwest Securities (which was subsequently confirmed in writing) that the proposed Per Share Merger Consideration payable pursuant to the Merger Agreement was fair, from a financial point of view, to the holders of Access Plans common stock (other than the shares of Access Plans common stock owned by Affinity, Merger Sub or Access Plans, or any wholly-owned subsidiary of Affinity or Access Plans, and other than shares as to which any appraisal rights are properly exercised). Following the delivery of Southwest Securities oral opinion, the Access Plans executive officers and directors expressed a willingness to execute and deliver to Access Plans written consents representing majority shareholder approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement as a shareholder approval alternative as contemplated in the Merger Agreement. Thereafter, the Board unanimously determined that the Merger Agreement and Merger and other the transactions contemplated in the Merger Agreement were advisable and fair to, and in the best interests of, Access Plans and its shareholders, approved the Merger Agreement and the Merger and the other transactions contemplated in the Merger Agreement, and resolved to recommend that the Access Plans shareholders vote in favor of approval and the adoption of the Merger Agreement and the Merger contemplated in the Merger Agreement. The Board s approval and recommendation of the Merger Agreement and the Merger was supported by the \$3.30 proposed Per Share Merger Consideration being within the value reference ranges of the historical stock trading analysis, comparable company analysis, selected precedent transaction analysis, and premium paid analysis of Southwest Securities. However, the Board s approval and recommendation was not supported by Southwest Securities discounted cash flow analysis for the five years ending September 30, 2016, as the proposed Per Share Merger Consideration was below the implied per share equity value reference range. However, the estimated future cash flow was based on Access Plans management forecast estimates that included risks and uncertainties of achievement as described in the section below entitled Financial Forecasts beginning on page 59. Because of these risks and uncertainties, the Board concluded that its approval and recommendation of the Merger Agreement and the Merger was sufficiently supported by the other analyses of Southwest Securities.

During the period from February 20, 2012 to February 24, 2012, Access Plans and Affinity continued to negotiate the terms of the Merger Agreement.

On February 24, 2012, a special telephonic meeting of the Board (including members of the special committee) was held and attended by a representative of Dunn Swan. The representative and Mr. Denison

22

reviewed with the Board the terms of the proposed Merger Agreement and the other related transaction agreements and documents, as modified since the February 16, 2012 draft. Thereafter, the Board (including members of the special committee) unanimously approved, ratified and adopted the Merger Agreement and Merger and other the transactions contemplated in the Merger Agreement on the basis that the Merger Agreement was advisable and fair to, and in the best interests of, the Access Plans and its shareholders, subject to certain modifications that were believed to be not material.

Later in the evening of February 24, 2012, Access Plans and Affinity executed the Merger Agreement.

Recommendation of the Board and Its Reasons for the Merger

The Board believes that the Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated in the Merger Agreement, including the Merger, are advisable and in the best interests of Access Plans and its shareholders. Accordingly, the Board unanimously approved, ratified and adopted the Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated in the Merger Agreement and unanimously recommended that Access Plans shareholders approve and adopt the Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated in the Merger Agreement, including the Merger.

As described above under The Merger Background of the Merger, the Board, prior to and in reaching its decision at a meeting on February 20, 2012 to approve the Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the Merger, which approval was reaffirmed on February 24, 2012, consulted with Access Plans senior management, directors and financial and legal advisors, reviewed publicly available information relating to Affinity and its business and operations, and considered a variety of factors weighing positively in favor of the Merger, including the following:

the value to be received by holders of Access Plans common stock in the Merger, including the fact that, based on the closing price of Access Plans common stock on February 23, 2012 (the last trading day preceding the meeting of the Board), the Per Share Merger Consideration of up to \$3.30 represented a premium of 18.3% based on the closing stock price of \$2.79 per share of common stock on February 23, 2012, a premium of approximately 23.3% based on the \$2.65 average price of Access Plans common stock for the 30-trading-day period ended February 23, 2012, and a premium of approximately 302.4% to the closing price of \$0.82 on November 10, 2010, the last trading day preceding our public announcement of our intention to explore strategic alternatives;

the fact that the Per Share Merger Consideration is payable in cash and thus provides immediate liquidity that cannot be easily obtained given the current limited trading market of the Access Plans common stock;

the Board s analysis, with the assistance of Southwest Securities, of other strategic alternatives for Access Plans, including continued growth as an independent company and the potential to acquire, be acquired or combine with other third parties;

the risk-adjusted probabilities associated with achieving Access Plans long-term strategic plan as a standalone company in light of current economic and market conditions generally and the concentration of revenues (accentuated by the sale of Access Plans insurance marketing division) in a single client, the slowing of revenue growth as certain legacy business has begun a run-off phase, the potential increased competition in its core businesses, and their potential impact on Access Plans market value, as compared to the relative certainty afforded to Access Plans shareholders by the opportunity to receive the Per Share Merger Consideration;

the Board's belief that entering into the Merger Agreement affords the best opportunity to maximize value for Access Plans shareholders compared to other acquisition alternatives previously considered by the Board;

the Board's belief that the terms of the Merger Agreement, including the parties representations, warranties and covenants and the conditions to their respective obligations, are fair and reasonable;

23

the Board s belief that the terms of the Merger Agreement, taken as a whole, provide a significant degree of certainty that the Merger will be completed, including (i) the conditions required to be satisfied prior to completion of the Merger, (ii) no financing condition, and (iii) the limited circumstances in which Affinity may terminate the Merger Agreement;

the fact that Access Plans executive officers and directors had prior to signing the Merger Agreement, indicated a willingness to execute and deliver to Access Plans written consents representing majority shareholder approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement;

the fact that those Access Plans shareholders who did not execute and deliver the written consents will have the right to demand appraisal of the fair value of their share of Access Plans common stock under the OGCA, subject to the provisions of the Merger Agreement; and

the written opinion of Southwest Securities, dated February 20, 2012, to the effect that, as of that date and based on and subject to the matters described in the opinion, the Per Share Merger Consideration was fair, from a financial point of view, to holders of shares of Access Plans common stock (other than shares of Access Plans common stock owned by Affinity or Access Plans or Merger Sub, or any wholly-owned subsidiary of Affinity or Access Plans; or as to which the holder properly exercises appraisal rights). The full text of the written opinion of Southwest, which describes the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and limitations on the review undertaken, is attached as <u>Annex B</u> hereto and is incorporated by reference in its entirety into this Information Statement. A discussion of the presentation and opinion of Southwest Securities appears in the section below entitled Opinion of Financial Advisor.

In addition to these factors, the Board also considered the potential adverse impact of other factors weighing negatively against the Merger, including, without limitation, the following:

the fact that the Merger might not be completed in a timely manner or at all in the event of a failure of any conditions to closing;

the risks and substantial costs to Access Plans if the Merger is not completed, including the diversion of management and employee attention, and the potential adverse effect on Access Plans customer and other commercial relationships, including the continued development of those relationships;

the fact that some of Access Plans directors and executive officers may have interests in the Merger that are different from, or in addition to, those of other Access Plans shareholders generally, including certain interests arising from the employment and compensation arrangements of Access Plans executive officers, and the manner in which they would be affected by the Merger, as described more fully in the section below entitled Interests of Access Plans Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger beginning on page 39;

the requirement that Access Plans pay to Affinity a termination fee in the amount of \$2.8 million and reimburse Affinity for its transaction expenses up to a total of \$750,000, in certain circumstances specified in the Merger Agreement, which the Board understood, while potentially having the effect of discouraging third parties from proposing a competing business combination transaction, were conditions to Affinity s willingness to enter into the Merger Agreement and were reasonable in light of, among other things, the anticipated benefits of the Merger to Access Plans shareholders; and

the fact that the receipt of the Per Share Merger Consideration would be a taxable transaction to Access Plans shareholders for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

The foregoing discussion of the factors considered by the Board is not intended to be exhaustive, but, rather, includes the material factors considered by the Board. In reaching its decision that the Merger Agreement and the Merger and other transactions contemplated thereby were advisable and in the best interests of Access Plans shareholders, and in approving the Merger Agreement, the Merger and the other transactions

Edgar Filing: Access Plans Inc - Form PREM14C

contemplated by the Merger Agreement, the Board did not quantify or assign any relative weights to the factors considered, and

24

individual directors may have given different weights to different factors. The Board considered all these factors as a whole, including discussions with, and questioning of, Access Plans management, members of the special committee and Access Plans financial and legal advisors, and overall considered the factors to be favorable to, and to support, its decision.

For the reasons set forth above, the Board unanimously determined that it was advisable and in the best interests of Access Plans shareholders for Access Plans to enter into the Merger Agreement and to consummate the Merger and other transactions contemplated thereby, approved the Merger Agreement, directed that in the absence of the ability to deliver to Affinity the shareholder consents constituting majority shareholder approval and adoption of Merger Agreement, the proposal to adopt the Merger Agreement be submitted to the Access Plans shareholders for approval and adoption in accordance with applicable law, and recommended that the Access Plans shareholders approve and adopt the Merger Agreement.

This explanation of Access Plans reasons for the Merger and other information presented in this section is forward-looking in nature and, therefore, should be read in light of the factors described under Cautionary Statement Concerning Forward-Looking Statements beginning on page 10.

Opinion of Financial Advisor

Southwest Securities was retained to act as financial advisor to Access Plans in connection with the transactions described in this Information Statement. In connection with this engagement, Access Plans requested Southwest Securities to evaluate the fairness, from a financial point of view, to the holders of the common stock of Access Plans of the Per Share Merger Consideration payable pursuant to the Merger Agreement. On February 20, 2012, at a meeting of the Board, Southwest Securities rendered to the Board its oral opinion, which was confirmed by delivery of its written opinion dated as of February 20, 2012, to the effect that, as of that date and based on and subject to the matters described in its opinion, the Per Share Merger Consideration payable pursuant to the Merger Agreement was fair, from a financial point of view, to the holders of the Access Plans common stock (other than shares of Access Plans common stock owned by Affinity, Merger Sub or Access Plans, or any wholly-owned subsidiary of Affinity or Access Plans, and other than shares as to which any appraisal rights are properly exercised). In rendering its opinion, Southwest Securities did not assign any value to, or otherwise take account of, the Special Dividend that may be paid to Access Plans shareholders in accordance with the terms of the Merger Agreement.

The full text of Southwest Securities written opinion, dated as of February 20, 2012, which describes the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and limitations on the review undertaken, is attached to this Information Statement as Annex B and is incorporated by reference in its entirety into this Information Statement. You are urged to read the opinion carefully and in its entirety. Southwest Securities opinion was directed to the Board in connection with its evaluation of the Per Share Merger Consideration from a financial point of view and does not address any other aspects or implications of the Merger. Southwest Securities opinion is not intended to be and does not constitute a recommendation to any shareholder as to any action that should be taken with respect to the proposed Merger. Southwest Securities opinion does not address the relative merits of the Merger as compared to any alternative business strategies that might exist for Access Plans or the underlying business decision of Access Plans to effect the Merger. The following is a summary of Southwest Securities opinion and the methodology that Southwest Securities used to render its opinion.

In the course of performing its review and analysis for rendering the opinion, Southwest Securities among other things:

reviewed a draft of the Merger Agreement dated February 16, 2012 and certain related documents;

reviewed and analyzed certain publicly available financial and other data with respect to Access Plans, including without limitation Access Plans Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended

25

September 30, 2011 and Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended December 31, 2011, as well as and certain other historical operating data relating to Access Plans made available to it from published sources and from the internal records of Access Plans:

conducted discussions with members of the senior management of Access Plans with respect to the business prospects and financial outlook of Access Plans:

visited the business offices of Access Plans;

reviewed current and historical market prices and trading activity of the common stock of Access Plans;

compared certain financial information for Access Plans with similar information for certain other companies, the securities of which are publicly traded;

reviewed the financial terms, to the extent publicly available, of selected precedent transactions that it deemed generally comparable to Access Plans and the Merger; and

conducted such other financial studies, analyses and investigations and considered such other information as it deemed appropriate. In rendering its opinion, Southwest Securities relied upon and assumed, without independent verification, the accuracy and completeness of all data, material, and other information furnished or otherwise made available to it, discussed with it or reviewed by it, or that was publicly available, and did not assume responsibility for or with respect to such data, material, or other information. Southwest Securities did not perform an independent evaluation, physical inspection or appraisal of any of the assets or liabilities (contingent or otherwise) of Access Plans, and has not been furnished with any such evaluations, inspections or appraisals. Southwest Securities did not undertake an independent analysis of any potential or actual litigation, regulatory action, possible unasserted claims or other contingent liabilities, to which Access Plans is or may be a party or is or may be subject, or of any governmental investigation of any possible unasserted claims or other contingent liabilities to which Access Plans is or may be a party or is or may be subject. Southwest Securities assumed that the financial analyses and forecasts provided to it were reasonably prepared on a basis reflecting the best currently available estimates and judgments of the management of Access Plans as to the future financial performance of Access Plans, and it assumed no responsibility for and expressed no view as to such analyses and forecasts or the assumptions on which they were based. Southwest Securities further relied on the assurances of management of Access Plans that they are unaware of any facts that would make such business prospects and financial outlook incomplete or misleading. Southwest Securities has assumed the accuracy of the representations and warranties contained in the Merger Agreement and all related agreements. Southwest Securities also assumed, upon the advice of Access Plans, that all material governmental, regulatory and third party approvals, consents and releases for the Merger will be obtained within the constraints contemplated by the Merger Agreement and that the Merger will be consummated in accordance with the terms of the Merger Agreement without waiver, modification or amendment of any material term, condition or agreement of the Merger Agreement.

The opinion was necessarily based on economic, market and other conditions as in effect on, and information available to it, as of February 20, 2012. Southwest Securities assumed no responsibility for updating or revising its opinion based on events or circumstances that may occur after the date of the opinion. In addition, Southwest Securities expressed no opinion as to the price at which shares of the Access Plans common stock will trade at any time following the announcement of the Merger. The opinion addresses solely the fairness of the financial terms of the proposed Per Share Merger Consideration and does not address any other terms or agreement relating to the Merger or any other matters pertaining to Access Plans.

The opinion was addressed and directed to the Board in connection with its consideration of the Merger and is not intended to be, and does not constitute, a recommendation to any shareholder as to any action that should be taken with respect to the Merger. The opinion should not be construed as creating any fiduciary duty on the part of Southwest Securities to any party. Southwest Securities has consented to the inclusion of its opinion, and all references to its opinion, in this Information Statement.

26

Southwest Securities opinion does not constitute legal, regulatory, accounting, insurance, tax or other similar professional advice, and does not address or express an opinion regarding:

the underlying business decision of the Board or Access Plans shareholders to proceed with or effect the Merger;

the fairness of any portion or aspect of the Merger not expressly addressed in the opinion;

the fairness of any portion or aspect of the Merger to the creditors or other constituencies of Access Plans other than those set forth in the opinion;

the relative merits of the Merger as compared to any alternative business strategies that might exist for Access Plans or the effect of any other transaction in which Access Plans might engage;

the tax or legal consequences of the Merger to either Access Plans or its security holders;

how any security holder should act or vote, as the case may be, with respect to the Merger;

the solvency, creditworthiness or fair value of Access Plans or any other participant in the Merger under any applicable laws relating to bankruptcy, insolvency or similar matters; or

consideration paid, or not paid, with respect to any Access Plans common stock owned by Affinity, Merger Sub or Access Plans, or any wholly-owned subsidiary of Affinity or Access Plans, or any of the Access Plans common stock with respect to which the holder properly exercises appraisal rights.

The opinion was approved by the fairness opinion committee of Southwest Securities.

Summary of Southwest Securities Analyses

In preparing its opinion, Southwest Securities performed a variety of financial and comparative analyses. The preparation of a fairness opinion is a complex process involving various determinations as to the most appropriate and relevant quantitative and qualitative methods of financial analysis and the applications of those methods to the particular circumstances and, therefore, is not necessarily susceptible to partial analysis or summary description. Southwest Securities believes that its analyses must be considered as a whole. Considering any portion of Southwest Securities analyses or the factors considered by Southwest Securities, without considering all analyses and factors, could create a misleading or incomplete view of the process underlying the conclusion expressed in Southwest Securities opinion. In addition, Southwest Securities did not attribute any particular weight to any analysis, but instead made qualitative judgments about the significance and relevance of each such analysis so that the range of valuations resulting from any particular analysis described below should not be taken to be Southwest Securities view of Access Plans actual value. Accordingly, the conclusions reached by Southwest Securities are based on all analyses and factors taken as a whole and also on the application of Southwest Securities own experience and judgment.

In performing the analyses, Southwest Securities necessarily took into consideration factors related to industry performance, general business, economic and regulatory conditions and other matters, many of which are beyond Access Plans and Southwest Securities control. The analyses performed by Southwest Securities are not necessarily indicative of actual values or actual future results, which may be significantly more or less favorable than suggested by such analyses. In addition, analyses relating to the per share value of the Access Plans common stock do not purport to be appraisals or to reflect the prices at which the Access Plans common stock may actually be sold. The analyses performed were prepared solely as part of Southwest Securities analysis of the fairness, from a financial point of view, of the proposed Per Share Merger Consideration to be received by holders of the Access Plans common stock pursuant to the Merger Agreement, and were provided to the Board

Edgar Filing: Access Plans Inc - Form PREM14C

in connection with the delivery of Southwest Securities opinion.

The following is a summary of the material financial and comparative analyses performed by Southwest Securities in connection with Southwest Securities delivery of its opinion. The financial analyses summarized

27

below include information presented in tabular format. In order to fully understand Southwest Securities financial analyses, the tables must be read together with the text of each summary. The tables alone do not constitute a complete description of the financial analyses. Considering the data described below without considering the full narrative description of the financial analyses, including the methodologies and assumptions underlying the analyses, could create a misleading or incomplete view of Southwest Se